Climate Change Advisory Committee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

February 12, 2009

10:00 am – 12:00 pm

The following committee members were present for the call:

Wayne Williams (PUC), Vivian Loftness, Pat Lupo, Al Magnotta, Dave Cannon, Pete Alyankian, George Ellis, Terry Bossert, Nathan Willcox, Paula Opiyo (DCED), (Randy Cain for Dave Cannon at start of call).
Participating DEP staff included:

Christina Simeone, Joe Sherrick, Paula Sviben, Dan Griffiths, Malcolm Furman
Opening Remarks:

Wayne Williams chaired this call since neither Sarah Hetznecker nor John Quigley could participate. 
Discussion of Public Participation Process:

Mr. Sherrick explained that this cannot be too involved a process because of the time constraints. All emails/resumes that have been received as a result of the press release have been forwarded to the Chairs of the applicable subcommittees. Mr. Willcox stated he has contacted and provided conference call information and the work plan template to those that were interested and qualified. Ms. Loftness expressed concern about the short amount of time to get the public engaged, have them review existing work plans and develop new work plans. Mr. Sherrick replied that there is not much flexibility in the schedule to comply with Act 70 and reminded the Committee that conference call lines are limited to subcommittee members because the Commonwealth conference call system is shared across all agencies and there are logistical issues as well as cost considerations for each open line. He further suggested that email can be used to share and distribute new work plans, comments to existing work plans and other materials.  Mr. Bossert stated that most of those interested in his subcommittee are consultants. He said several could be helpful and he does not mind reaching out to them. Mr. Bossert and Mr. Williams agreed that the public could be added to the distribution lists for the conference call/meeting details to encourage their participation in person and electronically via the web and email updates.  
Ms. Loftness asked to extend the deadline for new action plans. Mr. Sherrick stated that this is not possible under the current timeframe but the department will make concessions when and if possible.  Ms. Loftness said asking to develop plans in a week is not enough time for the subcommittee’s review. Mr. Bossert found a number of good ideas but there is no time or adequate resources to flesh them out. Mr. Sherrick stated DEP will do much of the leg work on recommended new work plans. Mr. Bossert said can’t force input for the work plans and if a great idea came up after the deadline, it would not be turned away. Mr. Sherrick said the subcommittees should not turn away any new ideas and that DEP will try to give them as much consideration as possible.  
Discussion of New Timeline:

The revised calendar and timeline was presented and discussed.  Some of the summer and fall dates had been listed as “if needed.”  Mr. Bossert commented that we need the August meeting.  We also need the July 1st meeting as that is the date the final work plans are due.  Mr. Bossert & Williams asked if “refine” work plans meant that the subcommittees can modify existing work plans.  Mr. Sherrick said that the subcommittees are expected to recommend any modifications to the work plans they feel necessary.  Ms. Simeone added that modifications should be addressed prior to scoring.
Public Outreach Meetings:

Mr. Sherrick said that public outreach meetings have not yet been scheduled.  These will be coordinated with DEP regional office staff to assist in locating venues, dates and times.  This information will be forwarded to Committee Members.  The department strongly feels that representation from the Committee at these meetings is important to provide a perspective other than that from DEP.

Draft GHG Inventory Review:

Mr. Sherrick said that in response to previous requests for inventory data and to begin discussions on this topic, the department is presenting preliminary GHG inventory data.  He noted that while some details will likely change, the overall inventory is unlikely to change substantially.  He added that the Office of Energy and Technology Deployment has reviewed large volumes of data from numerous sources.  The department is using an inventory software tool from EPA, using standard EPA-approved methodologies that are used by the other states allowing for comparison.  Mr. Furman further discussed the tool and its general inner workings.  
Ms. Loftness stated that electricity needs to be broken down by residential, commercial and industrial sectors. Mr. Sherrick stated that we do have greater detail and that this is summary of the data.  Mr. Williams offered that the Public Utility Commission’s electric power outlook report can provide this end use data.  Mr. Sherrick noted that this data is also available from the U.S. Department of Energy’s Energy Information Administration, going back to 1990.

Discussion of Baseline Year:
Mr. Sherrick suggested that we begin to discuss establishment of a baseline year and said that this typically done in conjunction with targeting setting but can be done separately.  The baseline serves as a benchmark from which future reductions will be measured.  He said that department and industry do not support using 1990 as the baseline year because of the difficulty in obtaining accurate and complete data.  The department’s preference is to set 2000 as the baseline year because it allows the Commonwealth to recognize the good measures and there is confidence in data availability and reliability.  

Mr. Ellis asked what the target year is. Mr. Sherrick responded that at some point we will establish a target year and the level of reductions being recommended.  He noted that most states have established 2010, 2020, 2025 and 2050 as differing target years.  
Mr. Bossert commented that he feels it preferable to discuss the baseline and inventory rather than the baseline and targets.  Mr. Williams asked however if a discussion of targets might tell us how many work plans will need to be developed.  Mr. Sherrick said that the general framework accepted by most states and countries in establishing targets has been established by international community and the United Nations.  It typically suggests reductions of 15%-20% by 2020 or 2025 depending on the base year selected and emissions growth since that time.  Typical reductions called for 2050 are 60% - 80%, again, depending on the base year selected.  The committee was reminded that information on state actions and reduction commitments was previously provided to them at the October meeting. 
Mr. Bossert questioned how federal level initiatives might factor into this discussion.  Ms. Simeone stated that information relative federal initiatives has previously been and will continue to be provided to the Committee and is also available on the Committee’s website.  
Contract and Budget Considerations:
Mr. Sherrick stated that he has received a few inquiries concerning the recent budget address in which some people had noted that “Climate Change Initiatives” had been eliminated.  Mr. Sherrick clarified that 2 years ago Representative Vitali had provided $300,000 to establish the Local Government Greenhouse Gas Pilot Grant Program to assist municipalities to create GHG inventories and to establish climate change mitigation plans.  A second round of those grants had not been recommended and in lieu of the lack of any appropriations to implement Act 70, this $300,000 was made available to help fulfill the requirements of the act.  He further explained that this funding is adequate to complete all of the requirements, including the current contracts for this first round of obligations.  Act 70 requires many of the same tasks to be performed every three years.  
Mr. Sherrick provided a status update for the impacts assessment contract with Penn State (PSU) and the technical and economic services contract with the Center for Climate Strategies (CCS).  The CCS contract is currently being reviewed by DEP legal counsel and will then go the Office of Attorney General for final consideration.  Mr. Sherrick said we would be lucky to have this contract finalized by the February 27th meeting of the CCAC.   The contract with PSU is being processed with the Department of General Services and should be finalized very soon.
Call adjourned at 12:00 PM.
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